	
	
	



  

CHURCH PULVERBATCH PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Pulverbatch Parish Council held on Thursday 28th March 2024   at 7.30 p.m. in Pulverbatch Village Hall.

Present: Cllr. B. Higgins – Chairman
                Cllr. L. Clarkson
                Cllr. D. Taylor
                Cllr. P. Taylor
                Cllr. P. Whitley

Also present: Anne Wilson – Parish Clerk
                        Cllr. D. Morris – Shropshire Councillor – report bought forward to after 
                                                                    67/2024 after which Cllr. Morris left the meeting

64/2023 Apologies for absence

RESOLVED to receive apologies of absence for this meeting:

· Cllr. J. Conde – personal commitment
· Cllr. L. Leong – personal commitment


65/2023 Chairman’s Welcome

The Chairman welcomed Councillors and residents to the meeting.


66/2024 Declarations of Interest

RESOLVED to note that there were no declarations of interest under consideration on this agenda in accordance with The Local Government Act 2000 Part III and The Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.

Members are reminded that should you declare a pecuniary interest at a meeting, it is your responsibility to inform the Monitoring Officer.


67/2023 Public Question Time and Participation

Local residents addressed the Council about the age and the condition of the defibrillator. The Ray Valley UK Responders are struggling to find the money for replacement parts. The necessary part is £260 and only lasts 18 months but a new defibrillator is £1000. West Midlands Ambulance have taken the defibrillator off the list as it is not working and the resident was going to cover it up with a black bin liner.

It was agreed that an appeal would be placed in the Parish Newsletter and that Cllr. Higgins would look at the options with the Perkins Trust. An item would be put on the agenda of the next meeting to look into the matter further.
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68/2023 Minutes

RESOLVED to confirm the minutes of the meeting of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council held on Thursday 1st February 2024.


69/2023 Finance

i) Payments 

Members are asked to confirm that the following payments be made:


· A. Wilson – salary and working from home February 2024 – paid in between meetings £162.61
· HMRC – February 2024 – paid in between meetings £38.00
· Gallagher Council Insurance £387.14
· A. Wilson - salary and working from home March 2024 £162.41
· HMRC – March 2024 £37.80

ii) Non-Domestic Rates Demand 2024/2025

Members noted that Shropshire Council have issues a NIL invoice for the Non-Domestic Rates Demand 2024/2025 for Pulverbatch Village Hall.

iii) Internal Auditor

RESOLVED to appoint Vanessa Voysey, as the Internal Auditor for 2023/2024 at a cost of £120. 

iv) External Audit

Members noted the following e mail from PKF Littlejohn, our External Auditors:

“This email is to inform you that your smaller authority has been selected for intermediate review for the 2023/24 reporting year as part of the required 5% sample of those who would otherwise be subject to a basic review. 

Exempt authorities

The receipt of this email does not affect your eligibility to declare the smaller authority as exempt from a limited assurance review provided all the exemption criteria are met. In this circumstance, please continue to use AGAR Form 2 and just submit a copy of your certificate of exemption to us.

Submission deadline

Please note that our default submission deadline for the receipt of the approved AGAR and all supporting documentation or the Certificate of Exemption (as appropriate) is 1 July 2024. Non-submission by this date will lead to chargeable chaser letters being issued (£40 plus VAT for all financially active smaller authorities). If you are not able to meet this deadline, please contact us to arrange an alternative date (subject to below) to avoid incurring the administrative charges.”
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70/2023 Planning

RESOLVED to consider and note the following:

i) Planning Applications

There are no planning applications to consider.

ii) Applications considered in between meeting

There were none.

iii) Planning Decisions

· 23/04645/FUL Wilderley Hall Farm, Pulverbatch
Erection of an agricultural shed for cattle and storage

iv) Other Planning Matters

Members spoke about the Local Needs permission under the Local Policy Guidelines on land next to Ray Farm, Church Pulverbatch which had been granted.


71/2024 Shropshire Councillor Update

Members received a verbal update from Cllr. Dan Morris, Shropshire Councillor:

· Drainage issues Castle Pulverbatch

Have arranged a couple of visits from the drainage teams to view the drainage from the back of the Old Granary where the new drains went in across the back of Bebbington Cottages to Cherry trees.  I spoke to SC drainage expert Jonathan Stigwood today who told me that there are some interventions that will be made.

· Budget

The financial pressures on councils across the country are immense and are only getting worse, with many struggling to balance their budgets. Demand for many services, particularly social care, continues to soar.  This is made harder by rising prices from high levels of inflation over a long period of time.  In Shropshire, our budget can’t meet demand for many of our services and we cannot continue the way we have in the past. The situation is even more acute for reasons unique to our county.

25.7% of Shropshire’s population is aged 65 and over. In England the average is only 18.6%. By 2043 this gap is forecast to grow.  SC has seen a growth in children looked after. This has increased by more than 80% since 2020.
Shropshire is the 2nd largest inland county in England and sparsely populated. SC has less than one person per hectare compared to a national average of more than 4. Travel and fuel costs make services more expensive to deliver.
Around 77% of the SC budget is spent on social care. This includes: looking after people who are older or have learning difficulties; and looking after children and families, including children in care; safeguarding; fostering; education; and those with special educational needs and disabilities. SC expects that figure to increase more as demand for social care continues to grow, meaning there is even less to pay for other services.  In the past year, SC has already saved £41.3m but this is not enough, more must be done in 2024/25.
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Specifically, SC is focusing on the following areas:

•	Reducing third-party spend: The council spends some £376 million with companies,       
            organisations and services from outside the council. This cannot continue, and SC 
            must find ways to reduce that spend.
•	Income generation: Considerable sums of money come into the council from areas 
            such as parking charges or planning fees. SC must maximise income whenever and 
            wherever possible.
•	Managing demand: SC must dramatically reduce demand for our services. If it fails to 
            do so, these pressures will overwhelm the council in the very near future.
•	Right-sizing and reducing our workforce: SC must review every service provided, and 
            have the right people, doing the right jobs, delivering the right services, at the right 
            times. Inevitably, this means that the council will become a smaller organisation with 
            fewer employees.
•	Reviewing capital assets: As the council becomes smaller, it will need fewer assets 
            such as offices, which will also reduce day to day running costs.

The average Shropshire Council Tax charge is lower than the majority of other unitary councils, ranked 42nd out of 63. Shropshire Council Tax Charge: £1,725, Average Shire unitary charge: £,1793

· HM The Queen was in Shrewsbury on Wednesday 27 March

· Shropshire children receive secondary school place offers

Children across the country on Friday 1 March 2024 found out which secondary school they have been offered a place at for the academic year that starts in September.  In Shropshire Council’s area, 2,974 children applied on time for places at secondary schools, with 89.7% – 2,667 children – offered their first preference school.  All who applied on time have been offered a place, with 98.4% allocated one of their preferences, and 1.6% allocated an alternative preference.  This year’s figures for the Shropshire Council area are:

•	Number of on-time applications – 2,974
•	Number allocated their 1st preference – 2,667 (89.7%)
•	Number allocated their 2nd preference – 225 (7.6%)
•	Number allocated their 3rd preference – 37 (1.2%)
•	Number allocated one of their preferences – 2,929 (98.4%)
•	Number allocated an alternative preference – 49 (1.6%)

· Shropshire Council has welcomed February’s announcement of £136.4m to improve transport infrastructure in the council area.  The money is part of the Government’s new £4.7bn Local Transport Fund, which reallocates money saved from cancelling the northern leg of HS2. The money covers a period of seven years. The council will be able to choose how to spend the money, and will continue working with local communities to decide how to invest this funding in line with their emerging priorities and strategies

            During this announcement, which was made at Leebotwood Village Hall, MPs Stuart                        
            Anderson (the candidate for South Shropshire at the next General Election) and 
            Roads Minister Guy Opperman met with Becky Hill to discuss the need for a Pelican 
            Crossing in Leebotwood.  The minister promised to take this up with Highways 
            England.  HE have said that they were doing a survey this month to help decide on 
            the feasibility of such a crossing, and we await feedback from this.
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· Shropshire Council has been shortlisted for a national award for the impact of its new approach to maintaining and improving the county’s roads.

The council is one of the finalists for the ‘Innovation’ award at the LGC (Local Government Chronicle) Awards 2024, with the winner set to be announced in June.  By 2020 the council’s previous approach to highways maintenance had resulted in a backlog of 19,000 potholes and other defects on the council’s roads.  As a result, a new ‘mixed economy’ model of highway maintenance was introduced, which saw the council review its existing highways maintenance contract with Kier, launch new in-house operations and energise the local supply chain.  Shropshire Council was also the first council in the country to support and use a new procurement system designed to encourage innovation in highway maintenance, enabling it to speed up repairs while reducing procurement costs and ensure compliance.  The new approach has resulted in:

i) 75% reduction in the cost of repairs between 2019 and 2023 – saving £1.4m per year. Whereas 90% of repairs were temporary in 2019, 90% are permanent in 2023.
ii) A reduction in the backlog of pothole repairs from 8,576 in 2020 down to 2,122 in 2022.
iii) A fall in drainage complaints from 1,000 in 2020 down to below 150 in 2023.
iv) Residents have recognised the difference the new model has made – year on year, public satisfaction in highways is up 25%, according to the National Highway and Transport Public Satisfaction Survey.

Shropshire is a large, rural county with 3,206 miles of roads – long enough to stretch from London to New York – and well-maintained highways are critical to so many aspects of life.  In 2020 Shropshire’s Road network, crucial for county prosperity, faced a crisis: mounting pothole backlogs, poor repairs and severe budget strains. The ‘sole provider’ contract model became both unfulfilling and unsustainable.  So, a strategic overhaul was essential where the council pioneered a ‘mixed economy model’ and formed ‘find and fix’ in-house teams for local, reactive services, complemented by an in-house drainage team and contracts with local providers. The Council realigned its core contractor to leverage their strengths, and the result is a responsive, sustainable repair strategy, substantial savings, enhanced investment in Shropshire’s highways and a ground-breaking model for local government.  The model not only yields savings and enhances responsiveness, it has also bolstered local SMEs and has the potential for greater community engagement by increasing grant money to enable town and parish councils to take on local highways’ maintenance activities. The savings generated have allowed more resources to be diverted to other tasks and greater levels of spend on preventive maintenance.

This approach has garnered growing nationwide interest from other highways authorities at an opportune time with many coming to the end of existing contracts. The council believes this model can and will be replicated by other councils, delivering huge benefits across the country. Andy Wilde, SC’s assistant director of highways, has spoken about the council’s new model at national events including the Local Councils Road Innovation Group Strictly Highways Conference, and participated in an innovation panel debate at Highways UK.

Things to chase up:

· Will bring back a report to next CPPC mtg for the on-demand bus including:

-	Patronage data on the bus
-	Very often people will see buses close together so could the bus team comment?
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-	Not being able to get on bus at short notice
-	Is there a way of alerting users to the app of when the bus is in the area, the app 
            could ‘ping’ and alert people?

Cllr. P. Whitley spoke about the flooding on the roads in the parish, some of which was very deep, and asked Cllr. Morris to speak with Shropshire Council about the road cambers and how in some places the water did not go into the ditches at the side of the road.


72/2023 SALC Area Committee

Members noted the e mail below and RESOLVED that Cllr. David Taylor would attend the meeting. The Parish Clerk would let Helen Ball know and forward the relevant information to Cllr. Taylor.

Helen Ball, organiser of the SALC Shrewsbury Area Committee sent the e mail below:

“I have had a chat with Councillor Evans, the Chair of the Shrewsbury Area Committee and we propose to cancel arrangements for tonight’s Zoom meeting (7th March 2024) in favour of a face-to-face meeting here at the Town Council Offices in Shrewsbury on Wednesday 10th April from 6.30pm.  This will be the first face-to-face meeting since COVID, and it would be a good opportunity for all of the Parish Councils in the Central Area to come together.
 
Ideally, we would like to focus on the Shropshire Council Budget for 2024/25 and the impact the £62m of cuts have on local services across the county and in particular the Central Area.  Is this a complete threat to community resilience or could it be seen as an opportunity for parish councils to engender greater community resilience.”

Members are therefore asked to nominate a representative to attend this meeting.


73/2023 Parish Matters

Members were asked to raise any matters relating to the parish under this item for consideration:

· The Parish Clerk was asked to look at how all Councillors could have bespoke Church Pulverbatch .gov.uk e mail addresses. The Clerk was already looking into .gov.uk e mail addresses for another parish and would keep this Council informed too.

· There was a concern about a noise nuisance being caused by a local business and questions were asked if it had planning permission. The Parish Clerk would be furnished with all the details and then contact Shropshire Council.

· Church Pulverbatch Parish Council Website

i) There were issues with access to the Parish Council website in that it is difficult to access the site. It appears that of you access the website only one set of minutes come up and not the front page. The Clerk said it was possible to upload items and she had been doing that but would contact Hugo Fox about the issues being found.
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ii) Questions were asked about whether links could be put back onto the website for local community groups and organisations. The Clerk said that she would happily accept items and upload them onto the website.
iii) The access to the planning portal is not on the website. The Clerk said that she could upload every planning application as it was sent through onto the website so it is readily available for the parish.


74/2023 Public Consultation - Proposal for new swimming, fitness, and leisure 
              facilities for the Shrewsbury Sports Village

Members noted that Shropshire Council has been developing plans for a major new swimming, fitness and leisure facility to be developed at the Shrewsbury Sports Village on Sundorne Road (leaflet attached). The consultation for the proposed new swimming, fitness, and leisure facilities for the Shrewsbury Sports Village runs from the 15th March for 8 weeks to 8th May. 

The Cabinet has now agreed that these plans should go out to public consultation, the following link and QR Code will give people more information and access to the consultation questionnaire. www.shropshire.gov.uk/sportsvillagetransformation 

https://newsroom.shropshire.gov.uk/2024/03/proposed-28m-swimming-pools-enhanced-leisure-facilities-shrewsbury/


Members were asked to consider the consultation and agree if the Parish Council wish to respond.


75/2023 Date of next meeting.

RESOLVED that Members noted that:

· The Annual Meeting of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council is scheduled for Thursday 23rd May 2024 upon the rise of the Annual Parish Meeting
 
· The Annual Parish Meeting is scheduled for Thursday 23rd May 2024 at 7.30 p.m.




Signed …………………………………………………..  Date ……………………………..…….

                      Chairman
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